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26 Bryant Street
Dedham, MA. 02026


Conservation Commission - Meeting Minutes
Thursday, October 1, 2015, Dedham Town Hall- O’Brien Meeting Room
Members Present:  Fred Civian (Chairman), Laura Bugay, Joseph Smith, Brian McGrath, Kristine Langdon, Joseph Hickey and Andrew Tittler.
Mr. Civian called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Applications Opened Previously (to be heard this evening):

865 and 875 Providence Highway - Notice of Intent from DeVellis Zrein Inc. for a proposed retail development with work within the buffer zone of a bordering vegetated wetland. (DEP 141-0485)

Jim DeVellis, Civil Engineer, was present to represent this project. 

Mr. Civian commented for the record, additional hard copy plans were received on Tuesday, September 29th. He explained that he doubts the Commission will be prepared to make a decision tonight.

Mr. DeVellis reviewed changes that had been made since the last meeting with the Commission. The dumpster will be moved to a new location 65 feet from wetland to avoid the issue with abutters and to also avoid being too close to wetland.

Mr. McGrath asked a question regarding what causes the diversion to the Stormceptor which is taken offline. Mr. DeVellis confirmed that everything takes a right, because it has to.

Ms. Bugay asked what would happen if there was a storm surge. Mr. DeVellis responded that the first flush will be picked up and anything else will go out; it is not designed to cover a 100-year storm.

Agent Brown commented that Town regulations require a dumpster to be placed at least 100-feet away from the wetland, but she does think this the proposed location is a good compromise.

Ms. Eggleston commented that the project should be treated as if it were a new project. She believes the project meets the stormwater standards. The first inch of runoff is being diverted to the Stormceptor which basically puts it offline. There is a net decrease in pervious area. Mr. DeVellis has responded to all of her comments and she is satisfied with the result. 

Mr. Civian confirmed with Mr. DeVellis that the project meets the stormwater standards completely. Ms. Eggleston added that it does not meet the Dedham standard for 2 inches of capture, but does meet the states State’s requirements.

Mr. Civian made a motion to close the public hearing and continue 865 and 875 Providence Highway to October 15th, 2015. This motion was seconded by Mr. Tittler, UA.

124 Country Club Road- Notice of Intent from Dedham Country and Polo Club for the construction of a paddle tennis court within 100 feet of a bordering vegetated wetland (DEP# 141-0488)

Mr. Civian made a motion to issue an Order of Conditions for 124 Country Club Road as recommended by Agent Brown. This motion was seconded by Mr. Tittler, UA.

7:15 PM: 399 West Street - Notice of Intent from Perry Phinney for the construction of a single family house at 399 West Street with work proposed within the buffer zone of a bordering vegetated wetland and bordering land subject to flooding. (DEP 141- 0481)

Renee McDonough was present from Goddard Consulting to represent this project.

Ms. Bugay asked the applicant to provide information on where the water table information came from. She also discussed the need for a defined limit of lawn to prevent lawn encroachment. Ms. Bugay suggested a split rail fence.

Mr. McGrath asked if there is any explanation as to why the lawn must be as large as it is. Ms. McDonough responded that they wanted to stay out of the undisturbed buffer area, and in this space they are proposing would be good if a family were to live there, it will have native plantings, infiltration, and habitat for birds and small mammals.

With regards to the family comment, Chris O’Dea commented that Mr. Phinney is about 85 years old and he does not believe he has small children.

Ms. Eggleston commented that the soils are characterized as typically having a depth to water table of more than 80 inches. Requiring additional test pits would be an option.

Mr. O’Dea recommended that the Commissioners do a site visit. He explained that in the spring, when the water level is up, water comes up to the 100-year storm elevation; every other year they get flooding. 

Mr. Civian commented that the proposed house is significantly within protected resources. There is nothing in our rules that says someone can have as big a house as they want when proposing to build within a protected resource area.

Mr. Civian commented that the Commission could ask for more information if it is needed, or they could choose to make a decision based on what they have in front of them.

Dave Raneel, an abutter, commented that since the property owner has already sold 2 other pieces of this land perhaps they should donate this one to the Town.

Mr. Civian made a motion to continue 399 West Street until November 5th, seconded by Ms. Bugay, UA.

15 Depot Avenue (formerly 60 Depot Avenue)-  Stormwater Management Permit Application for the construction of a single family home (SWP 2015-12)

Agent Brown recommended that a Stormwater Management Permit be issued. 

Mr. Civian made motion issue a Stormwater Management Permit for 15 Depot Avenue, seconded by Mr. McGrath, UA.

Mother Brook Arts and Community Center- Notice of Intent from  the Mother Brook Arts Center to create a path to Mother Brook, installing a viewing deck, raised garden beds, and a sitting area/function space in the old playground at 123 High Street (DEP# 141-0489)

Nathaniel Reynolds was present and explained his proposed scout project to build a trail at the Mother Brook Arts and Community Center. The trails will have three water boards, each six feet long and about six inches wide, which will be placed diagonally with the trail to control stormwater and minimize erosion. 
 
Mr. Tittler asked if he would also be clearing out the area. Mr. Reynolds confirmed only branches and shrubs that are in the path itself, and he may need to dig in some areas to level the surface. 

Ms. Bugay asked for more information on the gravel to be used. Mr. Reynolds confirmed it would be ¾- inch gravel. 

Mr. McGrath asked Mr. Reynolds if he plans to do any compacting of the soil on the trail. Mr. Reynolds responded that it would be hand-tamped. Mr. McGrath asked how the boards will be stabilized. Mr. Reynolds responded that the boards will be pinned down with rebar.

Mr. Hickey asked if the benches would be on any kind of footing. David Jay of Weinmayr/Jay Assoc. Inc. responded that there would not be any concrete footing.

Agent Brown confirmed with Mr. Jay that they will be hand pulling invasives and not using any pesticides. 

 Mr. Hickey asked what the extent of the renovations would be to the playground area. Mr. Jay responded that they plan to put in raised beds, a sitting area, and some lawn and patio stones.

Agent Brown expressed concern that they would need to use heavy equipment to bring in the Granite Arch.

Jean Ford Webb  explained that she wants to at the very least put the arch at the edge of the playground.

Mr. Civian commented that it is difficult to evaluate the project when things keep changing or being added. He suggested they come back later with all of the additional items they are requesting, as well as the ones that are questionable with DEP.

Agent Brown commented that she will edit the conditions of approval to reflect changes discussed tonight.

Mr. Civian made a motion to issue an Order of Conditions for Mother Brook Arts & Community Center as recommended by Agent Brown, seconded by Mr. McGrath, UA. 

 11 & 17 Leominster Rd.- Notice of Intent from William McDevitt & Dennis Teehan for nuisance vegetation control  and select tree removal in buffer zone to intermittent stream at 11 & 17 Leominster Road. (DEP 141- TBD)

Mr. Civian summarized the history on this property, including a previous Positive Determination of Applicability that was issued and appealed, as well as an enforcement order to both property owners.

Mr. Lindholm commented that the Commission does have the right to approve landscape work within the buffer zone. 

Mr. McGrath and Mr. Civian asked Mr. Lindholm to begin by explaining what is on the plan.

Arthur Allen was present from Eco-Tec.  He explained that even though it appears that clearing was done, it seemed to him that the property owners’ intent was to remove the invasives. Mr. Allen was called to come up with a restoration plan.  In his request, they are asking for relief on UBA, and proposing 3 different zones to protect the house and control vegetation. The applicant would like to rmove the existing stone demarcation back about 6 feet to create a narrow zone they could mow and maintain regularly. They would like to grind a stump of a tree to be cut in this zone. In the second zone they would like to remove some trees and grind stumps in place. They would like to remove the three trees closest to the house which are encroaching on the house and two others that are not encroaching onto the house.  They would like to plant nine clumps of native shrubs. They can post signage demarking conservation buffer zone.  Mr. Allen also proposed planting 10 saplings in place of the 5 trees that are being removed.

Ms. Bugay commented that signs are an interesting idea but stone demarcation may be more aesthetically pleasing to the owners. She would prefer not marking a particular area as being the beginning of the buffer zone when technically the whole property is in the UBA. 

With regards to what had been cleared, Mr. Allen explained that the whole understory was removed, but not the root system or the leaf litter. 

Ms. Bugay asked if with the proposed tree removal there would still be a canopy there to allow leaf litter and to ensure that the biology of the area and ecosystem would not be changed.

Mr. Allen responded that taking out all 5 trees would open up a significant gap in the canopy; the three trees which are encroaching on the house are the most significant. 

Mr. Civian stated it is his understanding that some trees have already been removed.  Mr. McDevitt responded that trees have not been removed.

Mr. McGrath commented that he would like to have the replacement trees be planted closer to where the trees are being removed. 

Ms. Bugay asked about the selection of the replacement trees and if they exist in that landscape. Mr. Allen responded that they are in the neighborhood. 

Mr. Civian commented that it seems the tree selection may need to be reviewed as he is not convinced these are the best trees for habitat.

Agent Brown expressed concern about grinding the stumps. She also commented that the soil will be disturbed to plant. 

Abutter, Carol Donovan, commented that she believes trees were cut down because they never could see that property and now they can.  She was concerned that if trees come down she would get water in her basement.  There are stormwater pipes nearby in the stream in back of her house that should be cleaned out twice per year but they are not.  These pipes were put in 2002 and no one cleaning them. She finds this frustrating because when they are clean it helps to keep water out of her basement. She also asked why the applicant could not use their side yard instead of the back yard, given the limitations of the site. 

Mel Pachico, abutter, agreed with Carol regarding her concerns about the maintenance of the pipe.

Jim Maher of the Manor Neighborhood Association commented that water is an issue down in the manor.  In some cases, it is neighbors not helping themselves by dumping yard waste. He doesn’t think a few trees will make the difference. 

William McDevitt, the applicant, commented that his grandchildren were visiting and got poison ivy and thorns when they chased a ball in the yard so he had it cleaned, his intent was nothing but to clean it up since they yard was becoming such a hazard. 

Dennis Teehan, 11 Leominster Rd, explained that the property is currently a hazard. He explained that he is very allergic to poison ivy and it is six inches off the back of house. His hope is that this project will make the land reasonably usable. He commented that he believes there is always going to be water down the manor.  

Mr. Civian commented that he would have liked Mr. Teehan to file a Notice of Intent with the Commission after the RDA instead of just going ahead and doing the work without permits.  Mr. Civian explained that the Commission will need data of the square footage of disturbed area, and an Operations and Maintenance Plan for the planting. If the poison ivy removal is ongoing, that should also be included in the proposal. 

Mr. Teehan explained that no one asked the contractor that was hired to remove any trees. He also asked Mr. Civian to please consider the time element with this process.

Mr. Lindholm explained that the applicant technically is not proposing to create a backyard. 

The Commission agreed to schedule two times to visit the site, including Friday, October 9th at 8:00 AM, and Saturday, October 10th at 10:00 AM. 

Mr. Civian made a motion to continue 11 & 17 Leominster Road until October 15th, seconded by Ms. Bugay, UA.

9:30 PM- General Comment- Jim Maher of the Parks and Recreation Commission commented that he is becoming concerned that there is not a lot of recreational space for people. He asked the Conservation Commission to be considerate of mitigation for recreational needs. He explained how the Parks and Recreation Commission is in the process of getting a master plan for all recreational properties in Town. 

9:40 PM: 350 Washington Street - Stormwater Management Permit Application from Supreme Development for the construction of a multi-use building with underground parking. (SWP 2015-08)

Matt Smith of Norwood Engineering was present. He apologized for running late and taking Lisa Eggleston’s time. Mr. Smith explained how they have installed a perforated drain to treat the outside stormwater. In designing this site, they have matched the pre and post stormwater runoff. 

Agent Brown explained that Lisa Eggleston reviewed the draft special conditions late this afternoon and as a result they have added a few conditions. She reviewed these proposed changes with the Commission.

Mr. Smith confirmed with the Commission that the floor drains will be tied into the sewer.
 
Ms. Bugay asked the capacity that the pump would be able to keep up with. Mr. Smith responded that they had designed a wet well to handle a ten year storm, and the pump goes on every two hours.  

Mr. Civian made a motion to issue a Stormwater Management Permit for 350 Washington Street, seconded by Mr. McGrath, UA. 

637 East Street-  Notice of Intent from Frank Gobbi for completion of the work in a 21 +/- lot subdivision infrastructure including grading and roadway paving with some work within the 100-foot buffer zone of a bordering vegetated wetland. (DEP 141-0486)

Mr. Civian made a motion to continue 637 East Street until October 15th, seconded by Mr. Hickey, UA. 
 
93 Sanderson Ave.- Stormwater Management Permit Application for a single family residence with attached garage and deck. (SWP 2015-16)

Mr. Civian made motion to issue a Stormwater Management Permit for 93 Sanderson Avenue as recommended by Agent Brown, seconded by Ms. Bugay, UA.  

Informal Items:

Mr. Civian informed the Commission he would like to hold a meeting on 10/06/15 to discuss the proposed stormwater revisions.

Mr. McGrath made a motion to approve the meeting minutes from 05/08/2015, 05/21/2015, 06/04/2015, and 06/18/15, seconded by Ms. Bugay, UA. 

Mr. Tittler made a motion to adjourn at 10:00 PM, seconded by Mr. Civian, UA.
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